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CABINET

RECORD OF DECISIONS of the meeting of the Cabinet held on Thursday, 11 
June 2015 at 1.00 pm at the Guildhall, Portsmouth

Present

Councillor Donna Jones (in the Chair)

Councillors Luke Stubbs
Lee Mason
Robert New
Linda Symes
Steve Wemyss

26. Apologies for Absence (AI 1)

These had been received from Councillors Ken Ellcome and Neill Young, as 
well as Michael Lawther, Deputy Chief Executive.

27. Declarations of Interests (AI 2)

Councillor Wemyss made a non- prejudicial interest in agenda item 4 (Carers' 
strategy) in that he is a carer for his mother and also an employee of the NHS 
but not for the Portsmouth health bodies.

28. Record of Previous Decision Meeting - 5 March 2015 (AI 3)

DECISION: the record of the previous meeting of the Cabinet held on 5 March 
2015 was agreed as a correct record to be signed by the Chair.

29. Carers Strategy (AI 4)

Rob Watt, Director of Adult Social Care presented the report and paid credit to 
the hard work of Lisa Mundy and Mandy Lindley in producing this extensive 
joint strategy, with the co-operation of the CCG, Solent NHS Trust and 
Portsmouth Hospitals Trust.   The strategy covers all ages of carer and seeks 
to encourage those who are reluctant to seek support or do not know how to 
access it. 

The Care Act 2014 gives legal recognition to carers and sets out the 
responsibility of the local authority and the NHS to help them.  The partner 
agencies had undertaken consultation events and surveys.  The quality of life 
for Portsmouth carers was judged to be above the England average but areas 
to improve included involvement of carers and the accessibility of information 
for carers.

Councillor Jones, Leader, thanked those involved for the report and strategy 
document and acknowledged that the implications of the Care Act would be 
significant for local authorities, which would need recognition by the 
government.  The strategy was a comprehensive document and members 
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were impressed by the graphic design which made it stand out and user 
friendly.  

Cabinet Members were concerned at the rise of young carers and Rob Watt 
responded that there is a level of support to help ensure their education is not 
disadvantaged.

The Leader wished to place on record her gratitude to the Portsmouth 
company V3 Recruitment who took young carers on a Christmas trip to 
London.  The report was a good example of collaborative working and she 
also wished to thank Lisa Mundy and Mandy Lindley for their contributions.

DECISION:  The Cabinet noted, supported and endorsed the Portsmouth 
Carers Strategy 2015-2020 (as set out in appendix 1 to the report).

30. EDCL Scrutiny Report - Revitalising local high streets and secondary 
shopping areas - with response report (AI 5)

Councillor Julie Swan, as the chair of Economic Development, Culture & 
Leisure (EDCL) for this review, presented the scrutiny panel's report.  The 
panel had looked at ways of encouraging footfall and she was pleased that 
Boots were committed to community involvement in local retail areas such 
as North End, and the Ministry for High Streets had send officials to visit 
Portsmouth retail centres.  She was pleased that as part of the review the 
events notice had been simplified and was grateful for the involvement of 
the local traders associations such as Albert Road, Castle Road and 
Fratton Road, independent traders, Penny Mordaunt MP and all the 
officers who had given their time and the support of all the panel members 
and clerk.

Councillor Matthew Winnington who had been Vice-Chair of EDCL scrutiny 
panel for this review also spoke, with particular reference to the panel's 
third recommendation to encourage cycling and walking to the secondary 
shopping areas, which reflected points raised by Strong Island Co. 

Alan Cufley, Director of Transport, Environment and Business Support, 
reported that officers from his directorate and that of Stephen Baily, 
Culture & City Development, would be developing the suggestions and 
would look at additional safe cycle storage and attracting sponsorship.

Councillor Jones, Leader, welcomed the report on an important issue 
which Councillor Stubbs was actively involved in, and agreed that the way 
forward would be business lead.  The council's financial contributions 
would be limited but CIL monies were available for Fratton and North End 
and she hoped some of these could be used to help promote safe cycle 
storage in the secondary retail areas.  It was further reported that the 
DCLG visits had been useful for the City Centre Manager.
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Councillor Stubbs, as Cabinet Member for Planning, Regeneration & 
Economic Development had also attended the DCLG visits and he was 
encouraged that the Portsmouth shop voids levels were relatively low at 
5% (in Teesside the level was up to 50%). He reiterated that it was 
important for the traders to work together to improve the local shopping 
areas and he mentioned the possibility of exploring the 'business 
improvement district'.

Councillor Symes was pleased that the Park & Ride had been expanded to 
include Southsea to link with the shops there and the route was being 
revised to go via Clarendon Road and Gunwharf.  As part of this initiative a 
promotional Southsea retail brochure had been produced.  The summer 
service would be half-hourly from 8am.

DECISION:
(1) The EDCL Scrutiny Panel was thanked for its work in undertaking 

the review;
(2) The Economic Development, Culture & Leisure Scrutiny Panel's 

recommendations were approved in line with the responses noted 
in Item 4 of the Directors' response report.

31. Notice of motion - Domestic Violence (AI 6)

Councillor Donna Jones welcomed the report which outlined the 'Is this love?' 
campaign which would be run again later in the year and the regular adverts 
in Flagship.  Councillor Rob New, as Cabinet Member for Environment & 
Community Safety thanked Councillor Julie Swan for being a lead campaigner 
and he was pleased that resources had been committed to the important 
messages to raise awareness of domestic abuse.

The action taken in response to the Notice of Motion was noted.

32. Responses to March Notices of Motions (AI 7)

c) Isle of Wight Ferry Terminal
Councillor Donna Jones highlighted the independence of Wightlink in making 
decisions on the location of their terminal and whilst relocation would have 
some advantages for the city it was not a viable business alternative, and their 
investment in Portsmouth and their facilities was welcomed.

The Cabinet noted the contents of the Director of Property's report.

e) Job Growth 
Councillor Stubbs reported that officers were working on suggestions and he 
asked that consideration of this notice of motion be deferred to a later 
meeting, which was agreed.

33. Volunteer Snow Wardens (information item) (AI 8)

The progress of this item at Scrutiny Management Panel was noted.
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34. Appointments - including annual appointments to outside bodies (AI 9)

a) Appointments to outside bodies - these are listed on a separate 
schedule.

b) Members Champions were agreed as Councillor Frank Jonas to 
continue as the Armed Forces Liaison Member and Councillor Jennie 
Brent as the Third Sector and City of Service Champion.

35. Dates of Cabinet Meetings for 2015-16 municipal year (AI 10)

Cabinet meetings will be scheduled for:

Friday 3 July, Thursday 13 August (provisional if needed), Thursday 24 
September, Thursday 5 November and Thursday 3 December 2015

Thursday 7 January, Thursday 4 February and Thursday 3 March in 2016

36. Exclusion of Press and Public (AI 11)

DECISION:
That, under the provisions of Section 100A of the Local Government Act, 
1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 
1985, the press and public be excluded for the consideration of the 
following item on the grounds that the report(s) contain information 
defined as exempt in Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government 
Act, 1972.

The public interest in maintaining the exemption was deemed to 
outweigh the public interest in disclosing the information.

Under the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Meetings and 
Access to Information) England Regulations 2012, regulation 5, the 
reasons for exemption of the following item (the exempt report and 
exempt appendix 2 relating to Dunsbury Hill Farm is Paragraph 3 relates 
to information relating to the financial or business affairs of any 
particular person or authority.

37. Dunsbury Hill Farm (AI 12)

Having passed the exemption for the main report and appendix 2, the 
covering open report only was discussed in open session. Tom Southall, 
Property & Investment Manager, presented the report which sought 
permission for the development of the Dunsbury Hill Farm site in Havant.  

Councillor Stubbs, as Cabinet Member for Planning, Regeneration & 
Economic Development, supported this important employment opportunity for 
the sub region, and Councillor Jones, Leader, reiterated that this was a key 
priority for the Solent LEP within the Solent Growth round 1 bids.

DECISIONS
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The Cabinet AGREED:-

1) To approve the aims of the Dunsbury Hill Farm Project as 
set out in paragraph 3.1.

2) Subject to City Council project governance arrangements 
and to financial appraisal(s) approved by the Director of 
Finance and Section 151 officer, authority is delegated to 
the Director of Property and Director of Finance and Section 
151 Officer  in consultation with the Leader and Cabinet 
Member for Planning, Regeneration & Economic 
Development to:

i. Develop Dunsbury Hill Farm in pursuance of the 
approved aims.

ii. Determine the most appropriate route to market 
which could include either or a potential 
combination of the following:

 Sale of the undeveloped site
 Direct development of the site by PCC
 Entering a joint venture with an external 

organisation
iii. Apply for grants or resources to finance the 

Dunsbury Hill Farm development.
3) The Deputy Chief Executive (City Solicitor) and the Director 

of Finance and Section 151 Officer are authorised to enter 
into all legal and financial documentation required.

And the Cabinet RECOMMENDED to City Council that:-
1) Authority is delegated to the Director of Finance and 

Section 151 Officer in consultation with the Leader of the 
Council and the Cabinet Member for Planning, Regeneration 
& Economic Development to:

i. Borrow as required for the Dunsbury Hill Farm 
development subject to the financial appraisal 
demonstrating that any borrowing costs in 
aggregate can be met from either the additional 
income or an increase in market value arising.

ii. Amend the Corporate Capital Programme as required 
to reflect expenditure and financing for the 
Dunsbury Hill Farm development.

The meeting concluded at 1.50 pm.



6

Councillor Donna Jones
Leader of the Council


